INFRASTRUCTURE OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

THURSDAY 15 DECEMBER 2005 AT 10.00 AM

PRESENT:
Councillor Mrs Mallinson (Chairman), Councillors Allison,  Dodd, Miss Martlew, Mrs Rutherford, Stockdale and Im Thurn

IOS.109/05
WELCOME

The Chairman welcomed Mr Ian McNichol, Director of Carlisle Renaissance, to his first meeting of the Committee.

IOS.110/05
APOLOGY FOR ABSENCE

An apology for absence was submitted on behalf of Councillor Mrs Crookdake.

IOS.111/05
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor Mrs Mallinson (Chairman) declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of -

· any reference to Cumbria County Council because she was a Member of the County Council.  

· Agenda item A.5 – Direction of Travel Report and Improvement Plan because she was a peer Member of the Audit Commission.

· Agenda item A.10 – Outcomes from the Grounds Maintenance Task and Finish Group and any other reference to Carlisle Housing Association because she served on the Board of the Association.

Councillor Allison declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of any reference to affordable housing because he had been involved in the development of affordable houses in the Eden District.

Councillor Dodd declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of Agenda item A.10 – Outcomes from the Grounds Maintenance Task and Finish Group because he was a Board Member of Carlisle Housing Association.

IOS.112/05
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING

The Minutes of the meeting held on 15 September 2005 were agreed as a correct record of the meeting and signed by the Chairman.

The Minutes of the meetings held on 27 October and 25 November 2005 were noted.

IOS.113/05
CALL IN OF DECISIONS

There were no matters which had been subject of call in.

IOS.114/05
MONITORING OF THE FORWARD PLAN

The Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer presented Report LDS.54/05 highlighting the Forward Plan (1 December 2005 to 31 March 2006) issues which fell within the ambit of the Committee.

RESOLVED – (1) That the Forward Plan (1 December 2005 to 31 March 2006) issues which fell within the ambit of the Committee be noted.

IOS.115/05
WORK PROGRAMME

The Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer submitted the Work Programme for this Committee for 2005/06.  

Dr Taylor reported that –

· arrangements had been made for the Committee to undertake Workshop Sessions as part of its Waste Minimisation Subject Review on 18 and 24 January 2006, written confirmation of which had been provided to Members.

· Streetworks – Dr Taylor was confident that a Member and Officer from the County Council would be in attendance at the meeting on 26 January 2006.  Members had previously asked for advance notification in order that they could give consideration to the compilation of a list of appropriate questions prior to the meeting.   If Members wished to let him have details of their questions he would ensure that they were incorporated in the list of questions for that meeting.

The Chairman submitted her apologies for the Workshop on 18 January 2006.

RESOLVED – That the Work Programme be noted.

IOS.116/05
REFERENCE FROM THE EXECUTIVE – THREE RIVERS STRATEGY UPDATE

There was submitted Minute EX.253/05 of the Executive meeting on 21 November 2005 in response to observations made by this Committee on 27 October 2005 (Minute IOS.94/05 refers).

The Executive welcomed the input from the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee and noted that the Committee would be monitoring progress towards implementation of the Strategy.  The Executive would take the points raised into account when considering further reports on the Three Rivers Strategy.

A Member commented that it was pleasing to see progress on the matter.

RESOLVED – That the position be noted.   

IOS.117/05
DIRECTION OF TRAVEL REPORT

Councillor Mrs Mallinson, having declared a personal interest, remained within the meeting room and took part in discussion on this item of business.

The Deputy Chief Executive presented Report CE.31/05 on the Direction of Travel Report produced by the Audit Commission and an Improvement Plan for the Council.

The Improvement Plan addressed the issues arising from the Direction of Travel Report and other drivers where there was substantial work still to do at a strategic level.  Each Improvement Plan action had been scored in terms of relative risk and priority.  The Deadlines for implementation were not yet in the Improvement Plan, but deadlines would be considered by the newly appointed Management Team within the next few weeks.

The Committee was asked to consider the following:

· Does the Improvement Plan address the relevant outstanding Corporate issues?

· Do the priorities and risk assessments allocated to each of the actions seem appropriate?

· Are the correct Overview and Scrutiny Committees assigned to monitoring progress with each of the actions?

· Would the Committee prefer to monitor the Improvement Plan separately or as part of the arrangements for monitoring the new Directorates’ Services Plans?

· Does the Committee have any views that the new Senior Management Team should consider when determining the deadline?

Dr Gooding added that his report had been considered by the Community and Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committees, both of whom had expressed a preference to see the Improvement Plan separately rather than as part of the new Directorates’ Services Plans.

In considering the report, Members raised the following questions and observations:

1. In response to a Member’s question, Dr Gooding advised that he had been in discussion with Mr Power at the Audit Commission and it appeared likely that there would be a further ‘light touch’ Direction of Travel review in January 2006, which in turn would result in another Direction of Travel report.  He would ensure that report came before all Overview and Scrutiny Committees in a timely fashion.

2. Members noted that the report contained no mention of the Council’s planning function or Development Plans.  It was particularly important that Officers from relevant Council Departments worked together on planning related issues.

Dr Gooding explained that the Direction of Travel Report was very much about how the Council worked as an organisation (i.e. corporate concerns).   He acknowledged that the points raised were a weakness which would be addressed in part in the new manner by which the CPA would work.  One action referred to was the delivery of the Corporate Governance Action Plan which would shortly go forward to the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee.

Dr Gooding further acknowledged that the Improvement Plan would benefit from a reference along the lines suggested.

3. Carlisle Renaissance should be at the heart of the matter.  

4. Referring to Action 14 – improve arrangements for procurement and shared services including more effective use of Connected Cumbria – a Member considered that action had a cleaner, greener aspect to it and expressed a wish for it to be scrutinised by the Committee.

Dr Gooding explained that certain actions required to be scrutinised by all Overview and Scrutiny Committees, however, action 14 sat with Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee.

5. A Member made reference to a report by Copeland Borough Council on the City Council’s health with a view to service delivery.

Dr Gooding indicated that reference should be incorporated and the Member undertook to provide Dr Gooding with a copy of the report in question.

6. In response to a 
question concerning the medium priority assigned to action 15 – establish and deliver a strategy for Waste Minimisation, Dr Gooding explained that the gradings were flexible.  That particular action had been marked as medium because the Waste Minimisation Strategy overall would take some time to emerge.

Members believed that the action should be assigned a high priority regardless of the timescales involved.  They would also like to see an explanation of the risks involved and time lines included in the notes.

RESOLVED – (1)
That the Improvement Plan addressed the relevant outstanding corporate issues, and the priorities and risk assessments allocated to each of the actions were appropriate, subject to the points raised by Members as detailed above.

(2) That the Overview and Scrutiny Committees assigned to monitoring progress with each of the actions were correct.

(3) That the Committee would prefer to see the Improvement Plan separately rather than as part of the new Directorates’ Services Plans.  

(4) That the issues raised by Members, as detailed above, be taken on board.

IOS.118/05
SECOND QUARTER PERFORMANCE MONITORING REPORT: JULY TO SEPTEMBER 2005

Ms Curr, Acting Head of Strategic and Performance Services presented Report SP.25/05 providing second quarter performance monitoring information for July to September 2005 for the service areas covered by this Committee.  The performance indicators were categorised under the Council’s two corporate priorities of “Cleaner, Greener, Safer Carlisle” and “Learning City”.

In addition to the performance information, Ms Curr asked for the Committee’s comments on:

· the format of the report;

· the content of the report;

· the work underway to develop a more robust performance management framework;

· preferences for “exception” only reporting

· whether cumulative performance to date would be useful in addition to quarterly performance data.

In considering the report, Members made the following comments and observations:

1. As a general comment a Member believed that exception reporting would reduce the volume of paperwork circulated.

2. Members recognised that performance on BV106 - % of new homes built on brown field sites was on target but, if the quality of design was not sufficiently high, it defeated the object.  They wished to see some measurement of quality included.

A Member added that at the recent Planning Training Event for Members the trainers had alluded to the fact that quality of design was important not just in Conservation Areas.  It was possible to designate particular areas so that they did not include high rise building for example.

A Member further questioned whether best value information was available on numbers of affordable houses and whether that was developer led.

Mr Hardman, Local Plans and Conservation Manager, advised that the performance indicator was purely to achieve Government targets and was not a quality indicator.  He referred to a recent report by CABE which looked at development by major house builders, the findings of which as regards standards achieved were quite shocking.  An urban designer had recently been appointed and would commence in post in February 2006, part of his remit being to look at design issues.

The Director of Carlisle Renaissance added that the need for an Urban Design Framework would be picked up via Carlisle Renaissance.

Mr Hardman further advised that there was no national indicator relating to the numbers number of affordable housing units which must be achieved.  Ms Curr added that targets for the rural area were included within the Housing Strategy which could be pulled across.

3. Referring to BV180 – Energy Consumption, a Member noted that one reason why information was not available was because the Audit requested by Members had not been undertaken.  She questioned when that work would be done.

A Member further questioned the relevance of the information provided for the period July – September since clearly energy consumption would be at its lowest during that time.

Another Member thanked the Officer for the information provided at LP108b – number of home energy checks (HECs) undertaken, which was useful.

Ms Curr undertook to find out and advise the Member accordingly.  Referring to the second point, she advised that the performance indicators had been deleted and it was hoped to replace those with much more meaningful measures.

4. Referring to LP137 – number of collections missed per 100,000 collections of household waste, a Member questioned why the target was not set at zero.

Ms Curr indicated that part of the work being undertaken would include more robust target setting and LP137 was likely to be dropped because other more meaningful measures existed.  Emphasis must be on Waste Minimisation.

5. In response to Members’ questions, Mr Hardman advised that ‘other’ planning applications related to small scale, non‑residential local issues.  


The Council had become a ‘Standards’ Authority for 2006/07 because its performance on ‘major’ applications had fallen below Government targets.  As a result the Council would be under close scrutiny and would require to demonstrate an improvement within eighteen months.  Clearly that would impact upon the award of Planning Delivery Grant.


The ODPM had been advised that the severe flooding of January 2005 had impacted upon certain of major applications, but had not made any allowance in that regard.

6. Members questioned whether the issue of staffing in Planning Services had been looked at with a view to achieving joint procurement through the ACE programme.  They were concerned to ensure that they would be advised if a lack of capacity impacted upon service delivery. 

Mr Hardman advised that recruitment of Development Control Officers was a county‑wide problem which had budget implications.  It was an important issue which Officers were trying to address in a number of ways, including the training of Council staff.

The Deputy Chief Executive stated that the point was well made.  The bid put forward as part of the Budget process had been unsuccessful because money simply was not available.  Efficiencies had to be made and shared services may be the only way forward.

Ms Elliot, Director of Development Services, added that the allocation of Planning Delivery Grant made the Council vulnerable.  The level of grant awarded had been cut because the Council had not met targets which, in turn, resulted in less funding being available for staffing.    The future of Planning Delivery Grant was uncertain.

7. In response to a question on the usefulness of LP81 – visitor numbers at Tourist Information Centres, Ms Elliot acknowledged that the performance indicator was broadly based and was not particularly good.  The Member was correct in that not all persons who visited Tourist Information Centres were from outside the City.  A distinction required to be made between people from overseas, elsewhere in the United Kingdom and local people.  Officers also relied upon information provided via Cumbria Tourist Board.

8. In response to the questions posed within the report Members considered that –

(a) The format of the report was much better;

(b) A more robust performance management framework was required, including the development of structured targets.

(c) Members would prefer exception only reporting in both green and red areas, and evidence that Department Service Plans took ownership of relevant issues.

RESOLVED – That the observations detailed at 1. – 8. above are this Committee’s comments on the second quarter corporate performance report.

IOS.119/05
ANNUAL MONITORING REPORT

The Local Plans and Conservation Manager presented Report P.41/05 providing information on the Council’s first Annual Monitoring Report prepared under the provisions of the Planning and Compulsory Purchase Act 2004, the first such report being due by 31 December 2005.

Mr Hardman drew attention to a gap in the information provided as regards previously developed land.   He had the relevant information to hand should Members wish to have sight of it.

The Annual Monitoring Report was intended to assess the implementation of the Local Development Scheme (also a provision of the new Act) and assess the extent to which policies in Local Development documents were being successfully implemented.

The reason for undertaking a Monitoring Report was to address the following questions –

· Are policies achieving their objectives and in particular are they delivering sustainable development?

· Have policies had any unintended consequences?

· Are the assumptions and objectives behind policies still relevant?

· Are the targets being achieved?

In answering those questions the ODPM Guidance provided a number of core indicators that required to be reported each year.  In addition, the report could concentrate on local issues that were of relevance.

Mr Hardman explained that the flooding of January 2005 was the most relevant issue for Carlisle.  The Annual Monitoring Report covered the period April 2004 to March 2005 and it should be borne in mind that much work on Carlisle Renaissance had progressed since that time which would be reported in greater detail in the 05/06 Monitoring Report.

Members’ attention was drawn to the draft of the current year’s report (attached at  Appendix 1) which covered many issues such as Housing and Employment Land monitoring, but also local services, biodiversity and flood protection. 

Discussion arose, during which Members raised the following questions and observations – 

(a) Members commented that some units of affordable housing had been completed but were not included in the report.  They wished to have sight of targets relating to affordable housing and guidance on the Council’s policy as regards affordable land.

Mr Hardman acknowledged that there had been some completions, but not within 2004/05.  The figures were low and the issue was developer led.  Officers were doing all that they could to address the situation, including the possible use of commuted sum payments and shared equity schemes.

(b) Referring to Housing Permissions, a Member noted that the adopted Local Plan allocated a large area of land for an urban extension but that application was currently the subject of call-in by the Secretary of State.  She questioned when that may be determined.

In response, Mr Hardman advised that a date had yet to be set and that it delayed the Council’s performance.

(c) A Member stressed the importance of the use of plain English in the report.

The Chairman thanked Mr Hardman for his report.

RESOLVED – That the report be accepted as the basis for the first Annual Monitoring Report, subject to the above issues raised by Members.

IOS.120/05
PLANNING SERVICES BEST VALUE REVIEW

The Local Plans and Conservation Manager presented Report P.42/05 providing the scheduled quarterly update on the Planning Services Best Value Review Improvement/Action Plan.

Further improvements to the Plan had been made as a result of the Committee’s comments on 15 September 2005, details of which were provided.

The improvement planning activity was on course to be completed by the end of the current financial year, although it should be noted that much of the analysis, consultation and reviewing activity would continue to at least 2007.  The final report would be presented to Committee on 9 March 2006 when, providing the activity outlined had been completed, final sign off of the Plan would be sought.

The main area of concern remained the question of skilled resource within Planning Services.  An example of the strain Officers were under was illustrated by the ODPM/Treasury recommendation that with regard to the number of planning applications received the Council should have ten Case Officers in Development Control, excluding the Manager.  Carlisle had seven and a half Officers, including the Manager.   There was a real fear that further strain would be put on resources as the Council had recently been declared a Standards Authority with respect of Major Planning Applications and would be open to further scrutiny.

Discussion arose, during which Members raised the following questions and observations –

1. Referring to the recommendation that, when possible, Post Development Assessment visits be combined with current site visits a Member commented that the Development Control Committee had on occasion visited sites to view completed developments.

2. Certain Members had found the report quite difficult to follow and requested that in future page numbers be included within the recommendations for ease of reference.

3. Referring to the Minutes of the Committee on 15 September 2005 (IOS.84/05 (c)), a Member stressed the need for clear links on how planning applications should be treated against the Council’s corporate policies.  That information should be included at the beginning of each Committee report in order that Members could bear it in mind when making decisions.  It was particularly important in cases where the Committee had to give their reasons for refusal of applications.

The Director of Development Services acknowledged the importance of getting the policies correct, Carlisle Renaissance being an example.

4. A Member referred to the comments made in the Deposit Draft of the Local Plan - Policy H3 – Residential Density, which stated that “On new residential development the City Council will seek to achieve an average density of between 30 and 50 dwellings per hectare in accordance with PPG 3….”  She remained unhappy at that wording because there was no reference to the fact that the Authority may on occasion be looking to achieve less than 30. She further stressed that Members had wanted to make it clear to developers that they may take a strong line on density.

In response, Mr Hardman explained that there was an outstanding objection from GONW on that particular point since the wording was not strong enough for them.  Officers would therefore be looking at it again in the Local Plan.  He added that the schedule for the Local Plan had gone backwards in order that work on issues, including a retail capacity study and Carlisle Renaissance Movement Strategy could be incorporated.  Members would, of course, have the opportunity to comment.

The Director of Carlisle Renaissance, reported that Officers were trying to integrate Carlisle Renaissance into the Local Plan review process. Public consultation would be required which would result in a delay in that process as follows –

A broad first stage consultation exercise would be undertaken in January 2006 reflecting the spirit of the Council’s consultation policy as an organisation.  Mr McNichol had developed a consultation plan for that development framework to ensure that hard to reach groups were also included, thus obtaining a cross representative example of views using a wide range of techniques.

That would be repeated in March/April 2006, following which Officers would identify options.

The choices were to delay the Local Plan schedule for a couple of months; run a parallel exercise; or to do it as a supplementary planning document.  The main concern with that third choice was that it was not necessarily as robust as the Local Plan.

In all the circumstances Mr McNichol considered that it was reasonable to delay the Local Plan by a couple of months to ensure that the processes dovetailed properly.  

Mr McNichol added that Officers would be meeting with the Task Force (including GONW) the following day. 

The Chairman did not consider that the Committee was in a position to comment on the choices presented by Mr McNichol, rather it would require a report back, detailing the various options and rationale behind those.  Members also required to be appraised of the ramifications should the Local Plan schedule be delayed.

A Member asked if Members could be supplied with the outcomes of Task Group meetings.  Mr McNichol advised that the Minutes were supplied to the Joint Members’ Steering Group and he would be meeting with the Overview and Scrutiny Manager to determine a process for involving all Overview and Scrutiny Committees.

5. In response to a Member’s question concerning the Action/Improvement Plan – Action B1 – Engage with less vocal or obvious groups in the planning process -  Mr Hardman appreciated that there were mutual concerns which he was happy to discuss with Planning Officers.  There remained room for improvement, but progress was moving in the right direction.

6. In response to a query as regards employment land allocations Mr Hardman clarified that the Council did not have a large supply of such land.  Confusion arose from the manner by which that was reported at regional level.

7. A Member reiterated the need to look at Council policy on affordable housing and the disposal of Council land.

8. Officers be requested to discuss with Councillors Mrs Crookdake and Stockdale the way forward on targets.

RESOLVED – (1) That the report be endorsed, subject to the issues raised by Members as detailed above.

(2) That the Committee agrees that points B1, D1, F2 and G4 of the Best Value Review Improvement Plan are complete.

(3) That the Committee agrees that points B2, C2 and F1 will continue after the sign‑off of the Improvement Plan.

(4) That Members agree to combine, when possible, Post Development Assessment visits with current site visits.

IOS.121/05
EVENING AND NIGHT TIME ECONOMY UPDATE 
The Deputy Chief Executive presented Report CE.33/05 updating the Committee on progress made as a result of the final report of the Evening and Night Time Economy Task Group.

The Executive on 4 July 2005 had considered the final report of the Evening and Night Time Economy Task Group.  An outline Action Plan was also presented that comprised the following eight key recommendations from the report for Officers to take forward – 

1. A Working Group of Officers from across different Business Units be set up

2. A Forum from community representatives and all stakeholders be set up

3. Introduce a number of measures to ‘kick start’ the evening economy

4. Planning Services to ensure that the ‘urban renaissance’ takes hold

5. Crime and Disorder Reduction Partnership work to secure a number of proposals

6. The Licensing Manager and Licensing Panel work with licensees to develop a code of practice on drinks promotions

7. A Forum be set up to assist Carlisle City Council in adopting a true community leadership role in relation to the Late Night economy

8. The Forum consider the potential for a Business Improvement District and develop a proposal if practicable

Progress on the Action Plan had in some areas been constrained by the awaited establishment of the Carlisle Local Strategic Partnership and the establishment of the Senior Management Team taking longer than originally anticipated.  It would be crucial for the Evening and Night Time Economy to be high on the Carlisle LSP’s agenda thus ensuring a strong link with Carlisle Renaissance.

Dr Gooding outlined progress on the actions and suggested that Members receive a further update in March 2006 by which time the Carlisle Local Strategic Partnership should be established.

The Director of Development Services advised that a report would be submitted to the Executive on 19 December 2005, followed by Overview and Scrutiny and full Council detailing the broad bones of the proposal.

Dr Gooding added that the Senior Management Team was now in place and the Director of Carlisle Renaissance had a number of useful meetings in the context of Carlisle Renaissance which fitted closely with much of the Task Group’s work. Dr Gooding would also be taking a report to the Crime and Disorder Reduction Partnership Leadership Group that afternoon.

In considering the matter, Members raised the following observations –

1. Referring to action 3, a Member did not feel that 24 hour opening of Civic facilities would be used.  He stressed that there would be staffing and cost issues attached to extending the opening hours of Tullie House.  The Member further expressed the hope that communication with business people would not happen in isolation.

The Director of Carlisle Renaissance replied that he had been in discussion with the Chamber of Commerce as regards a late night opening pilot one evening a week from Easter through to the August Bank Holiday.  Carlisle Renaissance and Business Improvement Districts were other ideas by which to ‘kick start’ the evening economy.  

The Chairman asked that further information on those options be included in the report to the Committee in March 2006.

2. Referring to action 7 a Member indicated that he did not question the need for a LSP, including business people and stakeholders.  He would, however, be concerned if the consciousness that democratic accountability lay with the elected Members of this Council was lost.

Dr Gooding confirmed his agreement with that comment.  His personal view was that it was desperately important that a LSP was in place which would work without compromising the democratic process.

Members acknowledged that the LSP had a role to play, but stressed that the community leadership role lay with them and they must have ownership of it.

3. In response to a question, Dr Gooding indicated that he was not aware of the LSP membership details, but that they may be along the lines of the City Vision Partnership.

A Member expressed concern that that may be too large.

The Director of Development Services stated that it would not be workable to have a whole host of organisations running the LSP, but rather a focussed group was required.

4. A Member was concerned that the recommendations identified were being pushed back pending the setting up of the LSP and ‘reinventing the wheel’.

Dr Gooding agreed that progress had been somewhat disappointing.  However, many of the recommendations were not recommendations that the City Council could action alone.  They had to be undertaken in partnership and the LSP was the obvious vehicle to take those forward. 

RESOLVED – (1) That, subject to the observations made by the Committee as detailed above, the report be received.

(2) That it be agreed that the Committee will receive a further update in March 2006, including a progress report on the ideas identified by the Director of Carlisle Renaissance to kick start the evening economy.

(3) That it be noted that the Director of Carlisle Renaissance would be the corporate lead Officer for developing the Evening and Night Time Economy.

IOS.122/05
OUTCOMES FROM THE GROUNDS MAINTENANCE TASK AND FINISH GROUP
Councillors Dodd and Mrs Mallinson, having declared personal interests, remained within the meeting room but made no comment on the item of business.

RESOLVED – That the outcomes from the Grounds Maintenance Task and Finish Group informal meeting on 3 November 2005 be noted.

IOS.123/05
COMMENTS BY THE DIRECTOR OF CARLISLE RENAISSANCE
The Director of Carlisle Renaissance, at this his first meeting of the Committee, took the opportunity to advise Members that he would be meeting with the Overview and Scrutiny Manager the following week to discuss the building of structures for the City and County Councils.

In terms of what Carlisle Renaissance meant for the City Council he wished to highlight the need for –

· A robust land use framework;

· Use of the City’s asset base – Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee would be considering that issue, but that would overlap;

· Community leadership – the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee would be trying to encourage other organisations to follow the Council’s lead;

· Community focus;

· The expectation that the Council, in terms of its statutory services, would deliver the highest possible services.

· Joined up thinking with public organisations;

Clearly there were external pressures around how the above issues moved forward, but those must be balanced and fully in tune with the democratic process.

Members asked that Mr McNichol discuss with Mr Mallinson how the above would impact upon the Committee’s Work Programme.

RESOLVED – That the information provided be welcomed.

[The meeting ended at 12.15 pm]
